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The King's Perfect Timing 
(Luke 7:1-50) 

In this chapter, we will see three examples of how King Jesus, in His sovereign power, displays 
perfect timing in the lives of His disciples. These three events show us how God's perfect timing 
teaches us, provides for us, and saves us. Let's begin by seeing how ... 
 
Jesus' teaching is always perfectly timed (7:1-10). 

In the previous chapter, Jesus described the kind of people who will enter into the kingdom of 
God. He told this crowd of Jews they cannot enter the kingdom through Jewish connections or 
religious hard work. He also said that to enter into His kingdom, you must recognize your 
spiritual poverty (6:20), hunger for spiritual righteousness (6:21a), weep at your own sinfulness 
(6:21b), and accept that the lost world will reject you for following Him (6:22). Now, we will 
meet a flesh and blood example of a person like Jesus describes. 
 
After preaching out in the plains, Jesus retires to Capernaum on the northwest shore of the Sea of 
Galilee. As He enters the town, a group of Jewish elders approach Him and plead with Him to 
come heal a servant of a Ro- man centurion stationed nearby. They explain to Jesus why this 
Gentile man deserves His attention: "He is worthy to have you do this for him, for he loves our 
nation, and he is the one who built us our synagogue" (7:1-5). (Remember Jesus had just told His 
disciples that Jewish connections and good deeds do not make you worthy to enter the kingdom.) 
 
Jesus follows the elders to the home of the centurion but is stopped outside by some of the 
centurion's friends (7:6a-b). What message does the centurion tell his friends to give Jesus in 
7:6c-7? 
 
 
 
 
The centurion is a military officer empowered by the authority of the Roman Empire to 
command his servants and soldiers. When he gives orders to his subjects, his words are backed 
by the full force of the Roman Empire (7:8). This centurion recognizes Jesus is empowered by a 
heavenly Power exceedingly greater than Rome. 
 
There are some other important observations about this man whose faith will amaze Jesus. He is 
a Gentile showing deep reverence for Jehovah God and knowledge of the Old Testament. He is a 
merciful man displaying love for his servant. He is a man pursuing righteousness by helping 
others at great expense to himself. He is a humble man who recognizes his spiritual poverty. 
Finally, he is a man who not only hears the Word of God but builds his life upon it. 
 
In other places, we see Jesus marveling at people's lack of faith. However, what is Jesus' 
response to this humble Gentile (Luke 7:9c)? 
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Jesus' teaching is always perfectly timed. Whatever truth God teaches you today will be 
perfectly timed for your circumstances. Here is the rhythm of the Christian life: hear God's 
Word, obey in faith, and experience the perfectly-timed power of God. As we follow this pattern, 
we follow the example of the centurion at whom Jesus marveled. Next we see ... 
 
Jesus' provision is always perfectly timed (7:11-35). 

In this section, Luke shares Jesus' response to two desperate people. The first encounter happens 
when Jesus, His disciples, and a great crowd travel to a town called Nain. As they approach the 
entrance of the town, they are met by a large funeral procession heading out to bury a young 
man. He is the only son of a widow (7:11-12). 
 
In Jesus' day, there was no such thing as Social Security or assisted living for a woman. It was a 
husband's responsibility to provide for his wife. If the husband died, his widow would be cared 
for by her sons. A widow who did not have sons and could not remarry would be doomed to 
poverty. 
 
When Jesus sees this desperately mourning widow, He has compassion. Then, in what must have 
been an awkward, strange scene, Jesus approaches the procession and puts His hand on the 
casket. This causes the bearers to stop. The large crowd who had followed Jesus from 
Capernaum, as well as those in the large funeral procession, are all now focused on Jesus, He 
commands: "Young man, I say to you, arise!" (7:13-14). Then, what happens (7:15)? 
 
 
 
 
Countless eyewitnesses are amazed to have seen Jesus heal a man near death in Capernaum and 
resurrect a boy after death in Nain. As one would expect, these witnesses spread their accounts 
throughout all the surrounding area (7:16-17). 
 
The news even makes its way to the prison cell where John the Baptist has suffered for a year 
(7:18). The once famous and popular preacher is now lonely and mostly forgotten, except for his 
closest disciples. After a miraculous birth and a lifetime of faithful ministry, the Lord has 
allowed John to be unjustly arrested. In this dark time, the great John the Baptist becomes 
confused and cannot understand what God is doing. Has he made a mistake? Is God punishing 
him? Is Jesus not the Messiah? 
So, John sends two of his disciples to ask Jesus if He truly is the Messiah or if they should look 
for another (7:19-22b). Jesus tells them: "Go and tell John what you have seen and heard." With 
the crowd listening, Jesus tells John's disciples to report the following things they have witnessed 
(7:22c): 
 
The blind receive their ____________________________.    

The lame __________________________.  

__________________________ are cleansed. 

The deaf  ________________________.  
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The ______________ are _______________________. 

The poor have the Good News __________________________ to them. 
 
Jesus next pronounces this blessing: "And blessed is the one who is not offended by me" (7:23). 
After John's disciples leave, Jesus turns to the crowd and gives an amazing commendation of 
John the Baptist, calling him the greatest person ever born of a woman (7:24-28a). Then, what 
amazing statement does the King make about the kingdom of God (7:28b)? 
 
 
 
 
Some accept this statement, while others reject it (7:29-35). Jesus does not rescue His beloved 
cousin as He did the centurion's servant or the widow’s. son. Instead, He just makes sure John 
knows his ministry has not been in vain. It is God’s will the great John the Baptist suffers and 
dies at the hands of an ungodly ruler. 
 
In each of these situations, Jesus' provision is perfectly timed according to His eternal timetable. 
We all have questions about why God provides differently for people at different times. When 
we have these questions, what truth, found in 1 Peter 4:19, should we remember? 
 
 
 
 
We have seen Jesus' teaching and provision are always perfectly timed. 
Now, we will discover... 
 
Jesus' salvation is always perfectly timed (7:36-50). 

Following the encounter with John's disciples, a Pharisee named Simon invites Jesus to dinner. 
So, they walk to the Pharisee's house and recline at the table to eat (7:36). To understand what 
happens next, let's review some context. 
 
In those days, people did not use chairs. They sat on a floor covered by handmade carpets. The 
roads outside were dirty, so these carpets were extremely difficult to keep clean. Therefore, 
people always removed their sandals before entering a house. In addition, pitchers of water were 
usually provided to wash their feet before entering. 
 
For some reason, there is apparently no water provided to wash feet at the entry of the Pharisee' s 
house. Jesus takes off his sandals and walks into the dining room with very dirty feet from His 
travels. As the guests are seated, an uninvited woman enters. She puts her tear-soaked face 
against Jesus' dirty feet and uses her hair to wipe them clean. Finally, she kisses His feet, takes 
out a bottle of expensive alabaster oil, and applies it to them (7:37- 38). 
 
What does the host, a self-righteous Pharisee, say to himself (7:39b)? 
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Knowing Simon's heart, Jesus tells a parable to the people in the room. In the parable, two men 
cannot repay their debt to a creditor. One owes 500 pence (500 days' wages), and the second 50 
pence (50 days' wages). Seeing they cannot possibly repay him; the moneylender decides to 
cancel their debts (7:40-42a). 
 
At this point, Jesus poses a simple question to the Pharisee: " Now which of them will love him 
more?" The Pharisee answers: " The one ... for whom he cancelled the larger debt. " Jesus 
affirms he responded correctly and then connects the parable to the present company (7:42b-47). 
This woman is indeed a great sinner who cannot pay her debt to God. Seeing her repentance and 
confession of sin, Jesus says to her: "Your sins are forgiven." 
 
Sadly, no one else dining with Jesus asks to have their sin debt canceled. To the woman alone, 
what does Jesus say in verse 50? 
 
 
 
 
 
Jesus came into this woman's life when her heart was convicted and ready to receive Him. 
 
Jesus always teaches us at the perfect time, provides for us at the perfect time, and offers 
salvation to us at the perfect time. 


